West Calcasieu Port Board Meeting Minutes
May 3, 2011
I. Call to order

President Brent Clement called to order the regular meeting of the West Calcasieu Port at approximately 3:05 p.m. on May 3, 2011, at the offices of West Calcasieu Port, 311 Gross Road, Sulphur, Louisiana.

II. Invocation  
Wilmer Dugas led the invocation.

III. Pledge of Allegiance          

            Pledge led by Matt Vincent and recited by all board members and guests. 

IV. Roll call

Secretary Tim Dougherty conducted a roll call.  The following persons were present: 

· Brent Clement

· Tim Dougherty
· Matt Vincent

· Wilmer Dugas

(Board Member Dick Kennison was absent.)

(Others also present at the meeting were:   Lynn Hohensee; Chuck Stutes; Glen James; Adam Leger and Sheila Burton) 
V.   Approval of minutes of the April 5, 2011 regular monthly meeting 
President Brent Clement entertains a motion to accept the minutes as printed and presented to the Board.  Wilmer Dugas makes a motion to approve the April 5, 2011 regular monthly meeting minutes, 2nd by Matt Vincent.   No opposition.  Motion carries.  

VI.   Amendments, additions and deletions to the proposed agenda
There were no amendments, additions nor deletions to the proposed agenda.
VII. Discuss and take action as to bids received for lease of a portion of the barge storage facility
Glen James reported he received one bid from River Barge Works, LLC, in response to an ad in the Southwest Daily News.  Glen stated River Barge Works, LLC, bid $33,000 for a 12-month lease broken down as the first 6 months at $2500 per month and the second 6 months at $3000 per month.  Glen said he will issue a Certificate of Insurance  on the Port’s general liability policies.   President Brent Clement suggested putting a footage amount instead of “4 slips” on the agreement.   Glen said it was actually advertised with a footage amount.  Wilmer Dugas makes a motion to accept the bid by River Barge Works, LLC, and to continue to form the finalization of the lease, 2nd by Matt Vincent.   There was no opposition.  Motion carries.
VIII. Committee Reports
There were no committee reports at this time.
IX. Port Director Report
[NOTE:  The following report is a copy of the original sent out by Lynn Hohensee.]

Marketing/Business Development – 

· River Barge Works has received the draft copy of the lease prepared by the West Calcasieu Port for a dry-barge cleaning facility in the west barge basin.
· Discussions continue with O’Rourke Marine Services in Texas.  They remain interested in opening a facility in SW Louisiana, and the West Calcasieu Port is a top candidate.
· Latest information from Windstar Energy – nothing has changed.  We continue to receive reports of pending actions locking in financial support/investment in the project. 
· Promoted the port at the Offshore Technology Conference in Houston; worked out of the LED booth.  
Port Operations – 

· The WCP has received the necessary permitting from the Louisiana Department of Natural Resources for the expansion of the port’s west barge basin.  Once permitting from the US Army Corps of Engineers is secured, the WCP will then submit paperwork to the Louisiana Department of Transportation & Development to initiate the process for the port to receive a grant from the Port Priority Fund that will cover 90 percent of the construction costs associated with the project.  

· The port then will be able to initiate a competitive bidding process to select a contractor.

· F. Miller Construction is continuing with its efforts to design/install a gate at the entrance to the port. Interface has installed the site security surveillance system.  Further work will be done to tie the system into the electronic support system for the new gate.
· The Carlyss Water District has provided information to the WCP re: two proposals submitted for the design/construction/installation of a 6-inch water line extension to the western sector of the port.
Professional Organizations & Networking – 
6. The WCP director represented the port at:
a. WCAC monthly meeting;

b. SWLA Port Network Meeting

c. Chamber/SWLA ribbon cutting for Prudential Realtors (realtors for Windstar)

d. Chamber/SWLA infrastructure/government  affairs committee meeting

e. Chamber/SWLA Day @ the Legislature

f. Chamber/SWLA BAH

g. Propeller Club of SWLA Port Network

h. BV board meeting.

News Media & Community Relations– 
· Ongoing media relations continue through the Lake Charles Ad/Press Club and other networking opportunities

(Note:  Lynn announced that F. Miller Construction is in the process of forming a new subsidiary called Orion Offshore Services.  It is still in the development stage, but they could possibly become a new tenant of the Port.
Regarding the gate at the Port entrance, F. Miller Construction, while designing the gate, realized the width of the gate is narrower than some of their equipment.  They are redesigning the gate to have 3 poles on the west side that will be hinged to lay down when equipment has to be hauled in.
Lynn said he will be going to the Offshore Technology Conference working out of the LED booth where he wants to speak with some companies to see if there is any interest in looking at a shallow water dry dock operation that could be brought into the Southwest part of the state.  Lynn said he has asked for assistance from GICA (Gulf Intracoastal Canal Association) to identify private enterprises that are involved in this type of business that would be interested in partnering with a public entity.)

X. Announcements/Reports (Legal, Financial, Engineer)

LEGAL:   There was no legal report given at this time.
FINANCIAL:    Adam Leger reported the Port collected $41,230.44 for the month of March.  $7566.62 was paid out for engineering fees and permits.  The overall profit for the month of May was $23,885.19.  Barge days for March were 2628, and the ramp lease had 11 days of usage at $450 per day totaling $4950.
ENGINEERING:   Regarding the West Barge Basin expansion, the approved permit was received approximately 2 weeks ago from the Dept. of Natural Resources, Coastal Management Division.  Chuck said he also received a water quality certificate from the Louisiana Dept. of Environmental Quality.  So he now has 2 out of the 3 permits needed to move forward.  

Chuck said the United States Corps of Engineers advised him that the Port is on the working list of permits to get out.  They will send a draft permit that will need to be signed and sent back and then they will sign it and it will then become an executed permit.  Chuck said he expects to be receiving the draft permit any day now.
Chuck said as soon as the permit is received, he will want to call a special meeting for the Board to pass some resolutions basically stating that everything is in order and the Port has all of their permits and is ready to receive bids.  Chuck said that then gets sent to DOTD where they will approve it and allow the Port to advertise.
Chuck stated that the West Barge Basin project will be extending the levee up 2 feet along with making a front levee to make the Basin wider, around 18 feet or so.  Chuck said he hopes with the IMCAL project they will get the money to pay for the road.
President Brent Clement asked Chuck if he anticipated the spoil area being developable property in the future and how long it would be before something could be done with it.  Chuck said it can be developed, but it takes money and it depends on what is being built.  There was continued discussion regarding the spoil area.
Chuck stated he and Lynn met with the IMCAL representative Randy Miller to discuss available grants.  The grants would be Federal money, so there are requirements with it.  Chuck said Randy recommended that the Port’s project size be not less than $300,000 and that the process to get approved usually takes 2 to 3 months.  He also said they like the tenants to contribute and have matching money into the project.  Chuck said Randy told them the waterline project would not be large enough; however, if the road project on the levee along with the waterline project added up to $300,000 or more, that would be a good project to apply for a grant.  There was further discussion about the grant process and the dredging project. 

Chuck said he has contacted the Water District several times and has left messages, but no one has returned his call.  Chuck recommended getting prices, and then from there a decision could be made.  Matt asked if the Port could put in the waterline.  Chuck stated normally that is allowed.  Brent asked Chuck what size he was looking at, and Chuck said it would be a 6-inch line.  There was further discussion regarding the waterline.  Brent asked Chuck, in his approximation, what the waterline would cost.  Chuck estimated around $35,000, which includes a fire hydrant and a valve at the end.
XI.    Public Comments
There were no public comments at this time.
XII.  Executive Session
There was no executive session held at this time.
XIII. Adjournment

President Brent Clement entertains a motion to adjourn.  Matt Vincent made a motion to adjourn, 2nd by Wilmer Dugas.  Meeting was adjourned at approximately 3:50 p.m.
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President
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Secretary
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